Diocese of Chester     Guidance on the care and preservation of Parish registers and records

1. Parish registers and records provide the essential building blocks for an infinite variety of local and family history projects, and are vital to an understanding of how individual communities have evolved. Their safe custody and preservation for future generations is a serious responsibility.
2. The rules are set out in the Parochial Registers and Records Measure 1978, with subsequent amendments (http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukcm/1978/2) . The main provisions are: 

· Every bishop must designate one or more diocesan record office(s)

· Every archdeacon shall cause the registers and records in parochial custody in his archdeaconry to be inspected at least once every five years, following consultation with the chief officer of the diocesan record office

· Any register book containing entries more than 150 years old must be closed (apart from post-1837 marriage registers which are covered by other regulations).

· Any register or record completed more 100 years earlier, or containing entries more than 150 years old should be transferred to the diocesan record office as soon as is convenient.

· Records falling into this category may be kept in parochial custody only with the specific authority of the bishop; such authorisation will be issued only if conditions in the parish church (which is the only place where they may be kept) meet the requirements of Schedule 2 of the Measure which sets out the physical storage conditions, security and environmental monitoring and controls which are mandatory.
· Such authorisation may be withdrawn if the bishop feels that the conditions of the authorisation are no longer met.

· Bishops have the power to order the deposit of registers and records in the diocesan record office

· Registers and records can be transferred to the diocesan record office at any time after they cease to be current use.

· Ownership of the records remains with the parish; records can be returned to parishes for temporary exhibitions etc

3. However, not every document and record created in running a parish is worth keeping. The Church of England has published very useful guidance entitled Keep or Bin...?  (Records and Information Management | The Church of England). This classifies records into 3 classes
· Those which must be kept

· Those which may be kept

· Those which should be disposed of

 The key section 8, which sets out the recommendations in a table, is attached.

4. The Diocesan Record Office for the Diocese of Chester is

Cheshire Archives and Local Studies

Cheshire Record Office

Duke Street

Chester CH1 1RL       Email: recordoffice@cheshiresharedservices.gov.uk
Tel: 01244 972574

If parishes have records which they wish to deposit (and which are identified as suitable for permanent preservation on the attached table), they should first contact the Record Office to agree on suitable date and time for delivery. It is normally the responsibility of the parish to arrange delivery, but in exceptional circumstances it may be possible to arrange a collection.
On delivery, a temporary receipt will be issued, to be followed within 10 working days with a printed receipt.

Please contact the Record Office for advice on any questions relating to registers and records, and their preservation and storage.
